
 

Town of Simsbury 
933 HOPMEADOW STREET  SIMSBURY, CONNECTICUT 06070 

 
Watch Board of Selectmen meetings LIVE and rebroadcast on Comcast Channels 96, 1090,   

Frontier Channel 6071 and LIVE streamed or on-demand at www.simsburytv.org 
 

SIMSBURY BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
Regular Meeting – June 8, 2020 – 6:00 p.m. 

 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
PUBLIC AUDIENCE 
 
FIRST SELECTMAN’S REPORT  
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT 
 
SELECTMEN ACTION 
 
a) Statement in Memory of George Floyd and in Support of our African American Community 
b) Tax Refund Requests 
c) Proposed Appointment of Michael Barry as Emergency Management Director  
d) Proposed Greater Hartford Transit District Dial-A-Ride Assistance Grant  
e) Proposed Acceptance of Archdiocese of Hartford Donation 
f) Purchase of Sign Post Banners 
g) Social Media Account Request from Simsbury SPIRIT Council 

 
REVIEW OF MINUTES  
 
a) Regular Meeting of May 27, 2020 
 
SELECTMEN LIAISON AND SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS  
 
a) Personnel 
b) Finance 
c) Welfare 
d) Public Safety 
e) Board of Education 
 
COMMUNICATIONS  

 
a) CT News Junkie Article: “MIRA: Trash to Energy Plant No Longer Viable Without State Help” by 

Christine Stuart, dated May 28, 2020 
b) CT Mirror Article: “The State’s Waste Management is in Dire Straits. Now, its  Hartford Plant 

Overhaul is Uncertain”  by Gregory Hladky, dated May 29, 2020 
c) Letter from M. Capriola, Re: Governor’s Executive Order 7-PP: Selection of Municipal Designees, dated 

May 20, 2020 

http://www.simsburytv.org/
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Most of the documents reviewed by the Board of Selectmen at this meeting can be located at: 
http://www.simsbury-ct.gov/board-of-selectmen     

  

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
a) Pursuant to CGS §1-200(6)(E), Attorney Client Privileged document not subject to disclosure – 

Review of Open Space Criteria Under the POCD for Purpose of Tax Exemption  
b) Pursuant to CGS §1-200(6)(B), Pending Litigation: Tobacco Valley Solar real estate Tax Appeal; 

Pursuant to CGS §1-200(6)(E), Attorney Client Privileged document not subject to disclosure - 
Tobacco Valley Solar Tax Stabilization Request 

c) Pending Litigation: CTEC Solar v. Town of Simsbury, CGS § 1-200(6)(B); Attorney Client Privileged 
Communication, Section 1-200 (6)(E) for the same legal matter 
 

ADJOURN 
 
 
 
 
 





REQUESTED TAX REFUNDS

JUNE 8,2020

BILL NUMBER TAX INTEREST TOTAL

List 2018

CCAP Auto Lease Ltd 18-03-52970 $788.20 $788.20

VW Credit Leasing Ltd 18-03-69684 $115.58 $115.58

Total 2018 $903.78 $0.00 $903.78

TOTAL 2018 $903.78 $0.00 $903.78

TOTAL ALL YEARS $903.78 $0.00 $903.78























































 

  Town of  Simsbury 
 

 
933 HOPMEADOW STREET  ~  SIMSBURY, CONNECTICUT 06070 

                              

 

Telephone  (860) 658-3230 
Facsimile (860) 658-9467 

An Equal Opportunity Employer 
 

8:30 - 1:00  Monday through Friday 
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TOWN OF SIMSBURY 
SOCIAL MEDIA AND WEBSITE USE POLICY 

Adopted by the Simsbury Board of Selectmen on March 11, 2019 
 

I. Purpose  
 
The purpose of this policy is to provide standards and procedures for the establishment and 
appropriate use of Town of Simsbury social media and website accounts.   
 
Social media and website accounts may serve as a mechanism for authorized Town employees and 
officials to disseminate information and communicate with members of the public regarding official 
town business and public service announcements. The Town recognizes that social media is an 
evolving communications tool with new resources constantly emerging and becoming available.   
 
II. Applicability 
 
This policy applies to all Town employees, elected officials, and appointed officials, whether paid or 
unpaid, and covers the use of all Town information technology resources and online platforms.   
 
III.  Effective Date 
 
This policy shall remain in effect until revised or rescinded.  The Town reserves the right to amend 
this policy as necessary. 
 
IV.  Policy  
 
The Town of Simsbury’s social media outlets and websites shall serve primarily to disseminate 
information from the Town and communicate with members of the public regarding official Town 
business. Examples include but are not limited to: Town meetings, public hearings, and information 
sessions; activities, events or programs sponsored or co-sponsored by the Town; Town programs, 
services, and projects; forms; fees; policies; and topical or seasonal Town issues. The Town’s social 
media accounts are not intended to serve as public fora.  The Town’s official website 
(www.simsbury-ct.gov), and any other domains owned by the Town, will remain the Town’s primary 
method of internet communication.    
 
V.  Account Management 

A. Town Departments.  Social media accounts and websites established by Town 
departments are subject to approval by the Town Manager or his/her designee.  
Department directors will be responsible for managing the content and upkeep of any 
social media accounts and websites they create. The Town Manager or his/her designee 

http://www.simsbury-ct.gov/
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has the discretion and authority to edit, eliminate, disable, or suspend the use of social 
media accounts and websites by Town departments. 
 

B. Elected and Appointed Bodies.  Social media accounts and websites established by 
elected and appointed bodies are subject to approval by the Board of Selectmen.  
Department directors will be responsible for managing the content and upkeep of any 
elected and appointed bodies’ social media accounts and websites they are assigned to by 
the Town Manager or his/her designee.  The Board of Selectmen may eliminate, disable, 
or suspend the use of social media accounts and websites by elected and appointed bodies. 
In the event of an emergency or exigent circumstances, the Town Manager or his/her 
designee may eliminate, disable, or suspend the use of social media accounts and websites 
by elected and appointed bodies. 

 
C. Contact Information. All of the Town’s social media sites shall use the Town’s 

authorized contact information for account setup, monitoring, and access. The Town’s 
social media accounts do not belong to a specific person and access will be transferred by 
the Town to staff members responsible for managing content as appropriate.  

 
VI.  Content Management 

A. Communicating an Official Town Position on Social Media. Employees and advisory 
bodies are not authorized to take a policy position and speak on behalf of the Town 
through social media unless authorized by the Board of Selectmen; this is not intended to 
prohibit or restrict an appointed official from speaking on behalf of oneself on a personal 
social media account or website regarding a matter of Town business so long as it is 
disclosed that the individual is not speaking on behalf of the advisory body or Town. 
 
Any social media account or website bearing the name of the Town of Simsbury, but that 
is not an official account or website of the Town, shall display a disclaimer indicating that 
it is not an official account or website of the Town.   

 
B. Conduct on Social Media. All authorized persons managing content for the Town’s 

social media sites shall conduct themselves at all times as professional representatives of 
the Town and in a manner consistent with the Town’s policies.   

 
C. Content. Social media content should include information from the Town regarding 

official Town business. Examples include, but are not limited to: Town meetings, public 
hearings, and information sessions; activities, events or programs sponsored or co-
sponsored by the Town; Town programs, services, and projects; forms; fees; policies; and 
topical or seasonal Town issues.  
 

i. Social media content should complement and be consistent with other established 
Town communication tools.   

ii. Content should never include profane, foul, obscene, or other inappropriate 
language, photos, videos, or graphics. 

iii. Content for an official Town social media account or website should be 
nonpartisan in nature, and users should not “share” any content that is partisan in 
nature.   The Town’s social media accounts should not “follow” any political 
entity, local business, or other special interest groups.  This does not include not-
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for-profit organizations, civic groups, or governmental agencies that serve 
Simsbury residents. 

 
D. Responses from the Town. All authorized persons managing content should be aware 

that content posted by the public to social media sites may require a response from the 
Town.  Users shall not provide lengthy responses or engage in debate through the social 
media forum. If comments provided by the public require a comprehensive response, 
those responses should be provided via private message, email, mail, or telephone.    

 
E. Public Records. Content posted through the Town’s social media accounts are subject to 

public records and record retention laws, rules, regulations and policies. Postings must not 
disclose information that may be confidential or exempt from disclosure under the 
Freedom of Information Act (FOIA).  All content maintained in a social media format, 
including a list of subscribers and posted communication, may be a public record subject 
to public disclosure.  Records should be retained in accordance with the relevant record 
retention laws.   

 
VII. Violations of Policy 
 
Violations of this policy may be subject to discipline up to and including termination without lower 
levels of discipline having been issued depending on the nature and severity of the offense or 
offenses. Any discipline issued shall be in accordance with procedures outlined in the employees’ 
relevant collective bargaining agreements or the Town Personnel Rules as applicable.   
 
When it is determined that content has been posted that is not consistent with this policy, the Town 
Manager or his/her designee may authorize its immediate removal. 
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CALL TO ORDER 
 

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Selectmen was called to order at 6:00 p.m. on Zoom due to COVID-19.  

Present were:  First Selectman Eric Wellman; Deputy First Selectman Sean Askham; Board members Jackie 

Battos, Mike Paine, Chris Peterson and Wendy Mackstutis.  Others in attendance included:  Town Manager 

Maria E. Capriola, Social Service Director Kristen Formanek; Culture, Parks and Recreation Director Tom 

Tyburski, Director of Planning and Community Development Mike Glidden, Tom Fitzgerald and other 

interested parties.  

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Everyone stood for the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

 

a) Neighborhood Assistance Act Program Proposals 

 

Mr. Wellman said this is a Public Hearing to receive public comments on the Neighborhood Assistance Act 

Program for the Simsbury Grange.  He read a letter received by Susan Masino, Vice President of the Simsbury 

Grange, which said this program doesn’t cost the Town anything.  It is for improvements to the building.  They 

usually receive about 20% of what they request.   

 

After no further comment, Ms. Battos made a motion to adjourn the Public Hearing at 6:04 p.m.  Mr. Askham 

second the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

 

PRESENTATIONS 

 

a) Hidden Heroes Cities 

 

Kim Brown, a volunteer from the Elizabeth Dole Foundation gave a presentation on what Hidden Heroes Cities 

is all about.   She gave some history of the foundation, their mission and vision.  She said she herself is a 

military caregiver for her husband. 

 

Ms. Brown said the Foundation passed a resolution to pledge support to military caregivers.  The Foundation 

identifies the military caregivers and help educate community leaders about the organization and connect them 

with resources.  Their website is hiddenheroes.org. 

 

Yazmin Alfonso, also from the Foundation, said they organize support groups, share resources, and honor 

military caregivers.   

 

After discussion, Ms. Mackstutis made a motion to approve the following resolution: 

 

HIDDEN HEROES RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF 

SIMSBURY’S MILITARY AND VETERAN CAREGIVERS 

 

WHEREAS, the series of wars and conflicts in which our nation has been engaged over time, since World War 

II, has resulted in 5.5 million military and veteran caregivers who are parents, spouses, siblings and friends, 
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caring for those wounded, ill or injured who have served our nation, as documented by the 2014 RAND study 

commissioned by the Elizabeth Dole Foundation; and 

 

WHEREAS, the daily tasks of these military and veteran caregivers can include bathing, feeding, dressing and 

caring for the grievous injuries of wounded warriors, administering medications, provided emotional support, 

caring for the family and the home, and working outside the home to earn essential income; and 

 

WHEREAS, the nation provides multi-faceted support to our wounded, ill and injured veterans and service 

members through public, private and philanthropic resources, but their caregivers receive little support or 

acknowledgement; and 

 

WHEREAS, most military and veteran caregivers consider the challenging work they do as simply carrying out 

their civic and patriotic duty, without realizing they are, in fact, caregivers and do not identify themselves as 

such; and 

 

WHEREAS, an alarming number of military and veteran caregivers, according to research, are suffering 

numerous debilitating mental, physical and emotional effects as a result of their caregiving duties; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Town of Simsbury desires to recognize and support those who are serving in these vital roles 

in our community; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Selectmen: 

 

I.  That the Town of Simsbury become a Hidden Heroes Town in support of military and veteran 

caregivers. 

II. That the Town of Simsbury seek to identify military and veteran caregivers residing in our 

community. 

III. That the Town of Simsbury work to ensure that our government, organizations, employers and non-

profits are aware of the unique challenges of military and veteran caregivers and are encouraged to 

create supportive environments and opportunities for assistance. 

IV. That the Town of Simsbury plan an annual observance, ideally in May for Military Appreciation 

Month and Month of the Military Caregivers, to honor and recognize the community’s military and 

veteran caregivers in partnership with the Elizabeth Dole Foundation’s National Hidden Heroes 

campaign. 

V. That the Town of Simsbury encourage all who care for and support veterans and service members to 

extend that support to their caregivers. 

VI. That the Town of Simsbury designate a point of contact for our community, from the public or 

private sector, for citizens an organizations wanting to offer support and caregivers who need that 

support. 

Mr. Askham seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

Adopted by the Town of Simsbury on this 27
th

 day of May, 2020. 

 

PUBLIC AUDIENCE 

 

Mr. Wellman said if residents would like to be heard in Public Audience at the next Board of Selectmen 

meeting, please email Ebutler@simsbury-ct.gov. 
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Danielle D’Ermo, 3 Crestwood Drive; Steward & Cyndi Fridlich, 59 Fernwood Drive; David Galt, 41 Madison 

Lane; Ken & Ruth Jacobsen, 17 Merrywood Drive; Susan Masino, 41 Madison Lane; Diane Nash, 5 

Merrywood Drive; and Lindsay Owens, 5 Crestwood Drive said the Board should vote no and not refer the sale 

of Town open space to a Public Hearing.  They all supposed open space, bike paths, farms, etc. There are 

multiple ways to move forward that better keep the legacy of the Town and public good. 

 

Karyn & Bill Cordner, 65 Highridge Road, said the Board should vote no on the sale for 133 Holcomb Street. 

Leasing is the right solution. 

 

Joan Coe, 26 Whitcomb Drive, spoke about the budget approval, COVID-19 and hiring new employees and 

increasing salaries.  She also spoke about pension plans, the Police Commission, Workmen’s Compensation 

claims, and other issues. 

 

Steven & Lisa Antonio said the Town owns one out of every three acres of land in Simsbury.  These properties 

do not provide any tax revenues to the Town and actually costs the Town money. The Town needs to think 

more productively, logically, and businesslike in regards to “orphaned” land.   

 

FIRST SELECTMAN’S REPORT 

 

First Selectman, Wellman, reviewed his First Selectman’s report. 

 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT 

 

Town Manager, Capriola, reviewed her Town Manager’s report. 

 

SELECTMEN ACTION 

 

a) Neighborhood Assistance Act Program Proposals 

 

Mr. Paine made a motion, effective May 27, 2020, to approve the Neighborhood Assistance Act Program 

application as presented and to authorize Town Manager Maria E. Capriola to submit the application to the 

Department of Revenue Services.  Further move to designate Deputy Town Manager Melissa Appleby and Tom 

Fitzgerald as the municipal liaison.  Ms. Battos seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

 

b) Tax Refund Requests 

 

Ms. Battos made a motion, effective May 27, 2020, to approve the presented tax refunds in the amount of  

$1, 478.86, and to authorize Town Manager Maria E. Capriola to execute the tax refunds.  Ms. Mackstutis 

seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

  

c) Temporary Suspension of Acceptance of Cash Payments 

 

Mr. Wellman said in the Town’s efforts to keep residents and staff safe during the COVID-19 pandemic, the 

Town Manager is recommending the suspension of cash payments through September 14
th

.  She is also 

recommending that some exceptions for exigent circumstances could be authorized by the Town Manager or 

Finance Director.  She also recommends temporarily waiving transactions of $5 or less if check or electronic 

payment is not practicable.   
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Mr. Askham made a motion, effective May 27, 2020, to suspend the acceptance of cash payments through 

September 14, 2020.  Exceptions may be authorized by the Town Manager or Finance Director. 

 

Further move to waive transactions of $5 or less through September 14, 2020 if check or electronic payment is 

not practicable.  Aquatics fees, food concession transactions and all golf course fees and purchases valued at $5 

or less should not be waived.  Ms. Mackstutis seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

 

d) Summer 2020 Pool Season Proposal and Revised Aquatics Fee Schedule 

 

Mr. Wellman said Mr. Tyburski and staff having been looking at the opening of the Simsbury Farms pool, if the 

State allows us to do so.   They have also been looking at the financial impact of opening the pool. 

 

Mr. Tyburski discussed some options of opening the pool and the financial impact of doing so.  The Board of 

Finance discussed opening the pool as well.  They are in support of the pool opening if the Health Department 

approves it.  Mr. Tyburski said he is still awaiting the final guidelines from the Department of Public Health.  

 

After discussion, Mr. Askham made a motion, effective May 27, 2020, to support operating the Simsbury Farms 

pool for the 2020 season if public health and safety permits doing so.    

 

Further move to retain the 2020 aquatics fee schedule as previously adopted with the exception of eliminating 

the in-season rates for season passes.  Ms. Battos seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion 

passed. 

 

e) Review Referrals Regarding the Disposition of Open Space Property Abutting 133 Holcomb Street 

and Schedule a Public Hearing Regarding the Disposition of Open Space Property Abutting 133 

Holcomb Street 

 

Mr. Wellman said the property owner of 133 Holcomb Street approached the Town with the hopes of 

purchasing a portion of the open space that abuts his property. There is no public access to this parcel. The 

Board received feedback from Open Space, Planning and Conservation Commission. 

 

A Public Hearing is required for this Board to consider disposition of open space.   

 

Mr. Wellman said the Town has been interested in building a bike/walking trail along Rte. 315 from 

Hopmeadow to Curtiss Park.   

 

After discussion, Ms. Battos made a motion, effective May 27, 2020, to schedule a Public Hearing for June 22, 

2020 at 6:00 p.m. concerning the disposition/sale of a portion of open space located along the rea/eastern 

property line for 133 Holcomb Street.  Mr. Askham seconded the motion.  Mr. Wellman, Mr. Paine, Mr. 

Peterson, Ms. Battos and Mr. Askham were in favor with Ms. Mackstutis opposing.  Therefore the motion 

passed. 

 

REVIEW OF MINUTES 

 

a) Regular Meeting of May 11, 2020 

 

There were no changes to the Regular Meeting Minutes of May 11, 2020, and, therefore, the minutes were 

adopted. 
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SELECTMEN LIAISON AND SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS 

 

1. Personnel – no report at this time. 

2. Finance – no report at this time. 

3. Welfare – no report at this time. 

4. Public Safety – Mr. Askham said there will not be a Public Safety meeting tomorrow morning.  They will 

be going back to every two weeks. 

5. Board of Education – Ms. Mackstutis said the Board of Education is moving forward with Techton for the 

addition at Henry James School and renovate Latimer Lane School.  Mr. Wellman said the next public 

meeting is July 26
th

. 

 

COMMUNICATIONS 

 

a) CCM Fiscal Support Letter - no discussion at this time. 

b) Letter from J. Shea, re:  Drake Hill Road Bridge Rehabilitation, dated May 8, 2020 – no discussion at 

this time. 

 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 

a) Pursuant to CGS §1-200(6)(B), Pending Claims Regarding R. Newton/CSEA (MPP-33825, MPP-

33831, Triple AAA Case 01-19-0004-1876) 

 

Mr. Askham made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session at 7:47 p.m.  This meeting will include Town 

Manager Maria E. Capriola, and Mike Arrington.  Mr. Paine seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the 

motion passed. 

 

ADJOURN 

 
Mr. Askham moved, seconded by Ms. Battos to adjourn the Executive Session at 8:04pm. Motion passed 

unanimously.  

 

Mr. Askham moved, seconded by Ms. Battos to adjourn the meeting at 8:04pm. Motion passed unanimously.  
 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Kathi Radocchio 

Clerk 



MIRA: Trash-To-Energy Plant No Longer Viable Without 
State Help 
by Christine Stuart | May 28, 2020 11:46pm 
(https://www.ctnewsjunkie.com/archives/entry/20200529_mira_trash-to-
energy_plant_no_longer_viable_without_state_help/#.XtDej3e3QyA.twitter)  

HARTFORD, CT – The Materials Innovation and Recycling Authority’s board of directors 
voted Thursday to begin shutting down the last publicly owned trash-to-energy plant in 
Connecticut. 

The facility in Hartford’s South Meadows neighborhood accepts trash from 51 member towns 
and many private haulers, but the equipment is outdated and the municipalities can’t afford to 
pay for improvements alone. 

Towns that contract with the Materials Innovation and Recycling Authority (MIRA) for trash 
removal and recycling are currently paying about $83 per ton, and that is projected to go up to 
about $91 in the next fiscal year. 

Over the past two years, MIRA officials have been trying to combine state bonding, a new 
power-purchase agreement for the energy generated by the plant, and renewable energy credits to 
keep the cost of disposal to about $95 per ton after the plant is renovated. 

But without those three additional revenue sources, towns will have to pay $145 per ton for their 
waste disposal – a 42% increase over the current rate. That was unacceptable to municipalities. 

“I’m disappointed that if we’re going to have a quasi-public presence in the state, in this line of 
business, it needs support and it needs some state support,” said Manchester Town Manager 
Scott Shanley, who also served on the MIRA board. 

East Granby First Selectman and MIRA board member Jim Hayden said he thinks it’s a 
“tragedy” that the state is no longer going to be “self-sufficient” in trash. 

Pat Widlitz, a MIRA board member and former lawmaker, said she did not get on the board to 
help begin “shipping our waste out of state and just toss out 40 years of our success in managing 
our own waste.” 

Widlitz said “MIRA is a public-private partnership and we’re missing the public right now.” 

Most board members were disappointed in the state’s decision not to help provide financing to 
continue operations. The state does have a small window to come up with financing—Aug. 31.   

“Every environmentalist should be shocked and appalled that we are going to revert to 
landfilling,” MIRA Vice Chairman Richard Barlow said. “And not only landfilling, but 
landfilling in other states.” 

https://www.ctnewsjunkie.com/archives/entry/20200529_mira_trash-to-energy_plant_no_longer_viable_without_state_help/#.XtDej3e3QyA.twitter
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MIRA has been working on a plan to modernize its operations for more than two years with a 
European developer chosen by the state Department of Energy and Environmental Protection. 
The board voted Thursday to allow that contract to expire since it was unable to get any of its 
members to agree to a proposal that would cost them $145 per ton for the next 30 years. 

“MIRA has concluded that the Project is not viable,” it wrote in the resolution approved by the 
board Thursday.  

DEEP Commissioner Katie Dykes was disappointed by the decision. 

“It is unfortunate that MIRA was not able to come to terms with an innovative partner to update 
and revitalize the Hartford Resource Recovery Facility,” Dykes said in a statement. “MIRA has 
the responsibility to provide reliable service to more than 50 Connecticut municipalities for 
several years to come, and we look forward to hearing from MIRA its plans to continue to 
provide reliable service in a manner that is consistent with the state’s waste hierarchy.” 

Thomas Kirk, executive director of the agency, said the contract ending means that they will 
have to start trucking trash to Ohio, Pennsylvania, Virginia, and New York by 2023. That’s 
because without state support it’s no longer viable to operate the plant. 

“Hauling waste out of state is a big giant step backward,” Kirk said. 

He said they tried to warn state lawmakers that they would close the plant if they didn’t get either 
$330 million in general obligation bonds or a power-purchase agreement like the one created for 
the Millstone Power Station a few years ago. 

Kirk said there are no viable, less costly solutions because the technology is not there yet. 

“Forty years ago Connecticut made the right decision to stop burying our garbage,” Kirk said. 
“Now we’re going to bury it in another state.” 

Kirk said he hopes that over the next couple of months they can come up with a financial 
alternative, but the prospect of keeping the trash-to-energy plant open is not looking good.  

 



May 29, 2020  

The state’s waste management is in dire 
straits. Now, its Hartford plant overhaul is 
uncertain 
 
By Gregory B. Hladky, CT Mirror  

The governing board responsible for the aging and often broken Hartford regional trash-to-
energy plant voted Thursday to end a multi-year effort to rehabilitate the facility unless the state 
agrees by Aug. 31 to provide major financial backing for the project. 

A current proposal to overhaul the plant – which handles about a third of Connecticut’s trash – is 
estimated to cost about $330 million, but Gov. Ned Lamont’s administration has balked at 
committing to that kind of state funding. 

Additionally, the state is also looking at potentially massive budget deficits as a result of the 
coronavirus pandemic, which could further diminish the chances for major state funding for the 
trash plant project. 

Directors of the Materials Innovation and Recycling Authority, the quasi-state agency that runs 
the garbage plant, warned that Connecticut might be forced to ship 2.5 million tons of garbage a 
year to out-of-state landfills if the state fails to offer major financial support. 

The board’s unanimous vote gives Lamont and the General Assembly until the end of August to 
agree on funding the plant’s rehabilitation. Otherwise, years of negotiation with a state-selected 
developer will end in failure. 

The governor’s staff declined to respond directly to the MIRA board vote Thursday. Max Reiss, 
Lamont’s press secretary, said the administration’s response would be handled by “the 
Department of Energy and Environmental Protection, which deals directly with MIRA.” 

“The Connecticut Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP) invested 
considerable time and energy in developing a request for proposal and screening potential 
partners,” DEEP Commissioner Katie Dykes said. “It is unfortunate that MIRA was not able to 
come to terms with an innovative partner to update and revitalize the Hartford Resource 
Recovery Facility.” 

“MIRA has the responsibility to provide reliable service to more than 50 Connecticut 
municipalities for several years to come, and we look forward to hearing from MIRA its plans to 
continue to provide reliable service in a manner that is consistent with the state’s waste 
hierarchy,” Dykes said in an emailed statement. 



MIRA President Thomas Kirk said that, without major state backing, municipalities would have 
to pay as much as $145 a ton for garbage disposal for the next 30 years to finance the project, 
and that local officials have already rejected that as an option. Municipalities currently pay about 
$83 a ton to use the plant. Instead, cities and towns that now use the regional plant in Hartford 
are likely to end up sending their garbage for out-of-state disposal if there’s no fix for the 
dilapidated facility, Kirk said. 

MIRA board members expressed dismay at the thought that the state might decline to help fix the 
Hartford facility. 

“We still have a little bit of time to wake everybody up,” said Patricia Widlitz, a former chair of 
the legislature’s Environment Committee and a MIRA board member. “I did not join this board 
to be in a position of recommending that we be on our way to shipping our waste out of state … 
It’s not a pretty picture, no matter how you look at it,” she said. 

Richard J. Barlow, fellow board member and a former first selectman of Canton, agreed. 

“The present administration has failed to recognize that the proposal we’ve developed… is the 
best solution at this point in time,” he said. “Every environmentalist should be shocked and 
appalled that we are going to revert to landfilling.” 

Martin Looney, the state Senate’s top Democratic leader, said Thursday that he wasn’t aware of 
the MIRA board’s decision. 

“This is the first I’ve heard of this [Aug. 31] deadline,” Looney said when contacted by the CT 
Mirror. “I don’t know what kind of commitment the administration would be willing to make to 
do bonding for this project,” he said. 

A rehab plan hangs in the balance 
In December 2019, MIRA reached a proposed agreement with the Sacyr Rooney Recovery 
Team, the contractor selected by the state to rehabilitate the regional plant. The $330 million 
agreement ended a long-running deadlock in negotiations. 

But Lamont, who has been attempting to curtail state borrowing, declined to provide any 
indication he would support such the financial commitment to carry out such a major project. 

The MIRA proposal also drew harsh criticism from Hartford activists and officials who argued 
that the plant, in the city’s South Meadows section, had been causing pollution and traffic in 
Hartford for far too long. They claimed a new plant should be built elsewhere, but state officials 
warned that there wasn’t a viable alternative. 

The regional facility has been operating as a trash-to-energy plant since 1988 and has suffered 
increasingly frequent and expensive breakdowns. In 2018 and 2019, the aging plant was shut 
down for months as a result of a “catastrophic failure” of key equipment. 



That one failure alone cost MIRA and its participating municipalities more than $15 million. The 
quasi-state agency was forced to send tens of thousands of tons of garbage to landfills as far 
away as Ohio during the major shutdown. Continuing to do that going forward would result in “a 
carbon footprint that would far greater” than overhauling and improving the Hartford trash plant, 
Barlow said. 

State officials have been warning since 2007 that rehabilitation or replacement of the Hartford 
facility was becoming critical. 

“It’s shocking to me that there really is no sense of urgency,” said Tom Swarr, one of the MIRA 
directors appointed by the governor. Officials, he said, need “to make people realize how 
desperate the situation is.” 
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May 20, 2020 

 

 

Deidre S. Gifford, MD, MPH 

Acting Commissioner 

Department of Public Health 

State of Connecticut 

410 Capitol Avenue 

Hartford, CT 06134 

 

Re: Governor’s Executive Order 7-PP: Selection of Municipal Designees 

 

Dear Commissioner Gifford: 

 

 The provisions of Governor’s Executive Order 7-PP state that pursuant to Section 19a-2a 

of the Connecticut General Statutes, the Commissioner of the Department of Public Health shall 

designate to municipal employees or officials selected by the municipal chief executive officer 

(“Municipal Designee”) authority over public nuisances arising from violations of the Sector 

Rules by any business or entity that is not a Public Health Facility. 

 

 As the Chief Executive Officer of the Town of Simsbury, I hereby select the following 

municipal officials as Municipal Designees for enforcement of the provisions of Executive Order 

7-PP within the Town of Simsbury: 

 

 1. Michael Glidden, or his designee, as Zoning Enforcement Officer; 

 

 2.  Henry Miga, or his designee, as Building Official; and  

 

3.  Nicholas Boulter, Chief of Police, and all sworn officers of the Simsbury Police 

Department. 

 

Very truly yours, 

 

 
Maria E. Capriola, MPA 

Town Manager 
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